
Official Minutes
Board of Regents

Meeting of the Full Board 

February 14-15, 1997

Juneau, Alaska

Regents Present:

Michael P. Kelly, President

R. Danforth Ogg, Vice President

Mary Jane Fate, Secretary

Chancy Croft, Treasurer

Sharon D. Gagnon

Joe L. Hayes, Jr.

Joseph R. Henri

Lew M. Williams, Jr.

Jerome B. Komisar, Executive Officer and 


President of the University of Alaska

Regents Absent:
Virginia W. Breeze

Eric Forrer

Joe J. Thomas

In Attendance:

E. Lee Gorsuch, Chancellor, University of Alaska Anchorage

Marshall L. Lind, Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast

Joan K. Wadlow, Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks

David Creamer, Vice President for Finance and Planning

James A. Parrish, General Counsel

Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations

Patty Kastelic, Executive Director for Human Resources

‘Nanne Myers, Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs

Thomas Brewer, Interim Provost, University of Alaska Anchorage

John P. Keating, Provost, University of Alaska Fairbanks

Roberta Stell, Vice Chancellor, University of Alaska Southeast

Marylou Burton, Director of Statewide Budget Development

Jim Johnsen, Director, Statewide Labor Relations

Robert Miller, Director of Public Affairs

J. Mark Neumayr, Associate General Counsel

Jeannie D. Phillips, Board of Regents' Officer

Dawn Hunziker, Board of Regents' Office Assistant

I.
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order by President Kelly at 8:11 a.m. on Friday, February 14, 1997.

II.
Adoption of Agenda

Regent Henri moved that the agenda be adopted as amended.  The motion was seconded by Regent Ogg, and passed unanimously that:


PASSED AS AMENDED (amendments indicated by *)

"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Approval of Minutes

IV.
Public Comment

A.
General Public

B.
University Councils

C.
System Governance

D.
Faculty and Staff

E.
Certified Bargaining Representatives

F.
Students

G.
Alumni

V.
Executive Session

VI.
Resolution of Appreciation for Virginia W. Breeze

VII.
Resolution of Appreciation for Eric Forrer

VIII.
Spring 1997 Commencement Schedule

IX.
Consent Agenda:

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

1.
Approval of Bachelor of Science Degree Program in Environmental Science at the University of Alaska Southeast

B.
Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee

1.
Approval of Schematic Design for UAA Engineering Building Ventilation Project and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract

2.
Approval of Expenditures for the Silviculture Treatments

*3.
Approval of Sale of UAA Adult Learning Center Facility, Anchorage (removed from Consent Agenda and placed on FF&LM New Business as Item 2)
*4.
Adoption of 23 AAC 05: University Procurement Regulations (deferred until April 1997 meeting)
C.
Committee of the Whole

1.
Approval of Amendments to Regents’ Policy 05.10.01 - Tuition and Student Fees

*2.
Adoption of the AY98 Tuition Rates (removed from Consent Agenda and place on COW New Business Item 1)
3.
Approval of Amendment and Restatement of the Advance College Tuition Plan

4.
Approval of Spending Plan for Earnings Deposited to the Natural Resources Fund

X.
New Business and Committee Reports

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

B.
Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee

1.
Resolution Regarding Federal Land-Grant

*2.
Approval of Sale of UAA Adult Learning Center Facility, Anchorage (moved from Consent Agenda)

*3.
Annual Budget Process (added)
*4.
Standards for Measuring Outcomes Performance in the Annual Budget Process (added)

C.
Human Resources Committee

D.
Committee of the Whole

*1.
Adoption of the AY98 Tuition Rates (moved from Consent Agenda)
*2.
Activation of the Planning and Development Committee (added)

E.
Audit Committee

XI.
Future Agenda Items

XII.
Chancellors' Status Reports

XIII.
UA System Administration Status Reports

XIV.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

XV.
Presidents’ and Board of Regents' Comments

XVI.
Summary of Board of Regents’ Retreat of February 12, 1997

XVII.
Board of Regents’ Retreat

*A.
The Science Coalition (added)
*B.
Approval of Administrative Structure for the College of Natural Resources, University of Alaska Fairbanks (added)
C.
Executive Session Regarding Collective Bargaining

D.
Creation of Labor Relations Committee

XVIII.
Adjourn


This motion is effective February 14, 1997."

III.
Approval of Minutes
Regent Ogg moved, seconded by Regent Fate, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its November 22, 1996 meeting as presented.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997."

Regent Ogg moved, seconded by Regent Fate, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its January 7, 1997 emergency meeting as presented.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

Regent Ogg moved, seconded by Regent Fate, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its February 6, 1997 emergency meeting as presented.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

IV.
Public Comment
A.
General Public

John Femske, member of the Kenai Peninsula Council, Kachemak Bay Advisory Council, and Kenai Peninsula College student addressed the board on the topics of supporting the extended sites, and on recognizing the Kachemak Bay Branch campus as a separate entity in order to preserve its visibility, on the need to lower tuition and not require a technology user fee.

Greg Chaney and Al Clough spoke in support of the environmental science degree at the University of Alaska Southeast.

Representative John Davies urged the board to settle the contract issues with the ACCFT.

Representatives Con Bunde, Jeannette James and Eric Croft, members of the Finance Subcommittee on the University of Alaska, spoke to the board regarding the budget process for this legislative session and its potential outcome.

B.
University Councils

Joe Beedle, member of the UAS Advisory Council, cautioned the board to remember to retain quality while dealing with the financial shortfall.

Win Gruening, member of the UAS Advisory Council, welcomed the board to Juneau; spoke in support of Juneau and Sitka campus needs; and urged the board to approve the environmental science degree program.

C.
System Governance

Phil Slattery, president of the Faculty Alliance, introduced Professor John Craven as the upcoming president of the Faculty Alliance, and reported on discussions being held by faculty members regarding distance delivery methods.

Marie Scholle, president of the Staff Alliance, reported on meetings the staff have held with individual legislators; work being done on health benefits and paid time off; and asked that the board not forget the work that university staff members do to reach out to the communities where they live.

Shawn Paul, representative for the Coalition of Student Leaders, reported on legislative activities; urged the board to not approve any of the student affairs policies during the summer months; and spoke of concerns regarding the draft student governance policy.

D.
Faculty and Staff

None.

E.
Certified Bargaining Representatives

ACCFT:  Ralph McGrath, President of the ACCFT, accompanied by Dave Dau and Chuck Wade made an offer of settlement to accept the current contract as the new contract between the University of Alaska and the ACCFT.

Mike Mayberry and Philip Miller, representatives of the CEA, spoke to the board regarding efforts to build legislative support for the university and asked that the board consider holding the public comment session during the evening.

John French, representative of United Academics, reported on work being accomplished on the new contract and urged that the benefits package be preserved.

F.
Students

Wendy Young, student body president at Kodiak College, urged the board to reconsider its decision to raise tuition at her campus; and thanked Regent Ogg for his support of and participation in Kodiak College activities.

Kevin Tritt, USUAA speaker of the Assembly, urged the board to delay action on the tuition rates until the April 1997 meeting; spoke of his great concern regarding the lack of Consortium Library funding; and cautioned the board that the Auke Cape project may be on Native burial land.

Catherine Wheeler, ASUAF president, reported on how information regarding the ASUAF fee increase was implemented; stated that she was pleased with how the board was dealing with tuition issues; and urged the board to raise the Kodiak College tuition to the same rate as the other extended campuses.

Stephanie McGee, USUAS representative, thanked Vice President Creamer for the reasonable tuition proposal; and invited the board to visit the newly remodeled Mourant Building.

Rosie Gilbert and Sheila Martin, USUAS representatives, spoke in support of the environmental science program.

Shawn Paul, USUAS president, urged the board to look further into the problems of stacked classes at UAS. 

Ilisagvik College students Richard Huddell, Percy Aiken and Joe Sage introduced themselves to the board and handed out promotion material regarding Ilisagvik College.

G.
Alumni

Brenda Wilcox, executive director, and Chip Waggoner, past president, of the UAF Alumni Association, presented board members with commemorative coffee mugs and urged the board to enlist alumni in projects supporting the University of Alaska.

Ruth Danner, Jeremy Kerr and Chris Phillips of the UAS Alumni Association talked to the board about the association’s goals and mission; announced that they have a web site; and asked that the board consider them as an extension of the UAS public relations department.

V.
Executive Session
Regent Forrer announced that he would not be attending the Executive Session because of a perceived conflict of interest.

Regent Hayes moved that the motion be passed as amended.  The motion was seconded by Regent Ogg, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED AS AMENDED

"The Board of Regents goes into executive session in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters relating to litigation, collective bargaining and land acquisition, these topics being subjects the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Komisar, General Counsel Parrish, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately two hours.  Thus, the open session of the board will resume in this room at approximately 2:15 p.m. A.S.T.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997."


The Board of Regents’ Officer announced that the Board of Regents just concluded an executive session in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters relating to litigation, collective bargaining and land acquisition, these topics being subjects the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Komisar, General Counsel Parrish and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately 2 hours and 20 minutes.

VI.
Resolution of Appreciation for Virginia W. Breeze
WHEREAS,  Virginia W. Breeze was born and raised in Juneau, Alaska, the daughter of Alaska pioneers Dr. William Massie and Dorothy Johnson Whitehead, and was present at an historical moment in Alaska’s history, serving as assistant secretary for the Alaska State Senate during the first state legislature held in 1959; and
WHEREAS, Virginia W. Breeze attended the University of Washington School of Communications and was graduated magna cum laude in 1958 with a bachelor’s degree in communications and as a member of Phi Beta Kappa; and

WHEREAS, Virginia W. Breeze has distinguished herself in the communications profession for over 30 years, working for such prestigious firms as Mystrom Advertising; Holden, Hackney and Breeze; and Corporate Communications Strategies; and as evidenced by her numerous awards from the Public Relations Society of America; and

WHEREAS, Virginia W. Breeze has also shown her commitment to public service as shown by her involvement in the Juneau League of Women Voters where she served as president, the Alaska Press Club where she served as president, Alaska Public Television, the Alaska State Historical Records Advisory Board, Anchorage Symphony Board, and the Alaskan of the Year Board; and

WHEREAS, Virginia W. Breeze was appointed by Governor Steve Cowper to the University of Alaska Board of Regents in 1989, following in the footsteps of her father, Dr. William M. Whitehead, who served with distinction on the Board of Regents in the mid-1960s and in whose memory as well as Mrs. Whitehead’s the Whitehead Building on the University of Alaska Southeast campus is named; and

WHEREAS, Virginia W. Breeze has distinguished herself as a leader of the Board of Regents by serving as a member of the Human Resources Committee; as chair of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee; as a member of the Board of Regents/Board of Education joint committee, a committee she was instrumental in creating and sustaining; and as vice president of the Board of Regents from 1993 to 1995; and

WHEREAS, Virginia W. Breeze has fulfilled her duties as a regent with charm, grace and dignity, always exhibiting a sense of fairness, integrity, and genuine concern and empathy for the students, faculty and staff of the University of Alaska, as well as for the citizens of the state of Alaska, exemplifying two philosophies she holds dear:  “Hold hands as you walk across the street,” and “Be nice as often as you can.”

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Regents recognizes the dedicated service of Virginia W. Breeze, and extends to her this official statement of appreciation for her contributions to the University and the advancement of higher education in Alaska; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Virginia W. Breeze with a copy incorporated in the official minutes of the February 14, 1997 meeting of the University of Alaska Board of Regents. 

Regent Gagnon moved for unanimous consent on the motion which was seconded by Regent Williams, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the Resolution of Appreciation for Virginia W. Breeze as stated above.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

VII.
Resolution of Appreciation for Eric Forrer
WHEREAS, Eric Forrer was immersed at a very early age in cross-cultural settings as the son of parents who were committed to education, and demonstrated this commitment by teaching on Indian Reservations and in rural Alaska for eighteen years; and whose service was honored in 1970 when they were presented with the Governor’s Award for Excellence in Teaching Art; and
WHEREAS, Eric Forrer, from third grade to high school graduation, attended correspondence study, earning the outstanding high school supervised correspondence student of the year for the United States in 1959-60; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer attended the University of British Columbia and the University of Alaska, majoring in mathematics; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer attended the “school of life” as he traveled the Tanana and Yukon Rivers from 1968 to 1970 in the skiff he built himself; worked as a plumber in Kotzebue on the new public health utilities system; worked at the Poker Flat Rocket Research Range as a plumber and carpenter in 1970 and 1971; worked in Kasilof as a plant manager of a fish processing plant; and has worked in the building trades and as a commercial fisherman since 1975; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer has incorporated his experience in carpentry and Native culture with his family traditions of art, and has created genuine works of art as evidenced by his design and construction of the yellow cedar carved door which graces the University of Alaska President’s Residence in Fairbanks, this door having been called “beautiful, elegant, fit to grace the White House or Buckingham Palace”; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer has also distinguished himself as a writer with the publishing of many articles, papers, and two books, From the Nets of a Salmon Fisherman and Bucket; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer was appointed by Governor Steve Cowper to the University of Alaska Board of Regents in 1989; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer has served with distinction on the Board of Regents as a member of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee, the Human Resources Committee, and the Board of Regents/Board of Education Subcommittee; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer, in 1993, was appointed by then Board of Regents President Sharon Gagnon to the Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education, a position he held until his term on the Board of Regents expired, serving as its chair from 1995 to 1997; and while serving on that body was instrumental in furthering the review of the statutes and the upgrade of student loan databases, efforts which had had been desperately needed; and 

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer has been called “the conscience of the board,” never letting the Board of Regents forget, as he has stated in a speech to university graduates in Juneau, Ketchikan, Sitka and Fairbanks, that “the University is about knowledge and it is about connections from the past on through to the future”; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer, a Pennsylvania Dutchman who sees through the eyes of an Alaska Native and has brought that unique perspective to every university-related issue; and

WHEREAS, Eric Forrer’s wry wit, clarity of vision, sense of calm, and voice of reason have been invaluable assets to the Board of Regents, the University of Alaska, and the citizens of Alaska;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Regents recognizes the exemplary service of Eric Forrer, and extends to him this official statement of appreciation for his advancements of higher education to all Alaskans; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Eric Forrer with a copy incorporated in the official minutes of the February 14, 1997 meeting of the University of Alaska Board of Regents. 

Regent Ogg moved for unanimous consent on the motion, which seconded by Regent Hayes, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the Resolution of Appreciation for Eric Forrer as stated above.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

VIII.
Spring 1997 Commencement Schedule
The University of Alaska Anchorage, University of Alaska Fairbanks, and University of Alaska Southeast submitted the following dates for commencements at their campuses for Spring 1997.  Board members reviewed the schedule and were asked to select which commencements each member would like to attend, subject to final approval by President Kelly, with coordination of attendance at each commencement through the Board of Regents’ Office.

Campus
Date
Rural Human Services, UAF [Completion Ceremony]
Friday, April 18

Kachemak Bay Branch (Homer), UAA
Saturday, May 3

Anchorage Campus, UAA
Sunday, May 4

Kenai Peninsula College, UAA
Tuesday, May 6

Ketchikan Campus, UAS
Thursday, May 8

Prince William Sound CC (Valdez)
Thursday, May 8

Kuskokwim Campus (Bethel), UAF
Friday, May 9, 2p

Sitka Campus, UAS
Friday, May 9

Mat-Su College (Palmer), UAA
Friday, May 9

Kodiak College, UAA
Saturday, May 10

Fairbanks Campus, UAF
Sunday, May 11

Juneau Campus, UAS
Sunday, May 11

Chukchi Campus (Kotzebue), UAF
Wednesday, May 14, 6p
Northwest Campus (Nome), UAF
Thursday, May 15, 7:30p

Tok Center, UAF
Friday, May 16, 1p

McGrath Center, UAF  via audioconference
Friday, May 16, 7p

Bristol Bay Campus (Dillingham), UAF
Saturday May 17, 2p

Aleutians Center (Unalaska), UAF
Saturday, May 24

Wrangell Branch Campus, UAS
Saturday, May 24

IX.
Consent Agenda
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
1.
Approval of Bachelor of Science Degree Program in Environmental Science at the University of Alaska Southeast


Reference 1

MOTION

“The Academic and Student Affairs Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the Bachelor of Science Degree Program in Environmental Science at the University of Alaska Southeast.  This motion is effective February 13, 1997.”

Regent Gagnon moved, seconded by Regent Croft, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the recommendation of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee as stated above.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

B.
Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee

1.
Approval of Schematic Design for UAA Engineering Building Ventilation Project and Authority to Bid and Award a Contract
Reference 6

MOTION

“As required by Regents’ Policy 05.12.02C, the Finance, Facilities, and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the schematic design for the UAA Engineering Building Ventilation Project as presented and authorize the university administration to proceed with this project pending adequate funding up to a total project cost of $754,000.  This motion is effective February 13, 1997.”
2.
Approval of Expenditures for the Silviculture Treatments

MOTION

"The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee recommends that the Board of Regents approve the use of proceeds from the sale, lease, or other disposition of trust lands to fund silviculture treatments on trust lands.  This motion is effective February 13, 1997."

3.
Approval of Sale of UAA Adult Learning Center Facility, Anchorage

Moved to Item X.B.2.
4.
Adoption of 23 AAC 05:  University Procurement Regulations

Deferred until April 1997 meeting.
Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Williams, and passed unanimously that:
PASSED AS AMENDED

“The Board of Regents approves recommendations 1. and 2. of the Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee as stated above.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

C.
Committee of the Whole

1.
Approval of Amendments to Regents’ Policy 05.10.01 - Tuition and Student Fees
Reference 11

MOTION

“The Committee of the Whole recommends that the Board of Regents approve the amendment of Regents’ Policy 05.10.01 -  Tuition and Student Fees, as contained in Reference 11.  This motion is effective February 13, 1997.”

2.
Adoption of the AY98 Tuition Rates

Moved to Item X.D.1.
3.
Approval of Amendment and Restatement of the Advance College Tuition Plan
Reference 13


MOTION

“The Committee of the Whole recommends that the Board of Regents approve and adopt the amended and restated University of Alaska Advance College Tuition Payment Plan (Plan), as included in Reference 13, and authorize the university president to implement interim procedures and take whatever actions are reasonably necessary, including establishing interim redemption values and refund procedures, to facilitate implementation of the revised Plan.  The amendment to the Plan shall be effective January 1, 1997, except as otherwise stated in the Plan.  This motion is effective February 13, 1997.”

4.
Approval of Spending Plan for Earnings Deposited to the Natural Resources Fund
Reference 14


MOTION

“The Committee of the Whole recommends that the Board of Regents approve the spending plan for the Natural Resources Fund as presented in Reference 14.  This motion is effective February 13, 1997.”
Regent Hayes moved, seconded by Regent Croft, and passed unanimously that: 

PASSED AS AMENDED

“The Board of Regents approves the recommendations 1., 3., and 4. of the Committee of the Whole as stated above.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

X.
New Business and Committee Reports

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee


Regent Gagnon reported that the committee reviewed student affairs policy chapters entitled “General provisions” and “Student Dispute Resolution”; and heard reports on the definition and use of stacked classes and student opinion polls regarding their university experiences.


Regent Gagnon announced to  members her intent to create a matrix of topics to be discussed during the next two years and requested that members and staff return to her any items they would like added to this matrix.

B.
Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee

1.
Resolution Regarding Federal Land-Grant
WHEREAS, the University of Alaska is the last traditional land grant college to be established in the United States; and

WHEREAS, in 1915, the Congress of the United States created for the university’s financial support a land reservation of approximately 268,000 acres; and 

WHEREAS, the original grant of land by the Congress to the future University was made when Alaska had been granted limited self government only three years before, through a small, unrepresentative legislature, having a population of only 50,000 scattered over 586,000 square miles and having no ability to evaluate, assess, survey or otherwise determine what lands would ultimately be in its own self interest; and 

WHEREAS, the land reserved by Congress could not be transferred for the benefit of the university until surveyed; and

WHEREAS, limited federal government funding caused surveying to proceed slowly so that as late as the 1950s only 0.6 percent of Alaska had been surveyed under the standard rectangular system, and there was no genuine opportunity for the University of Alaska to receive its original land entitlement; and 

WHEREAS, in 1929, to remedy in part the continuing long delays anticipated in the transfer of lands reserved by the Act of 1915, Congress granted an additional 100,000 acres for the benefit of the university, including the establishment of a campus at Fairbanks; and 

WHEREAS, by 1958 the University of Alaska had received less than one-third of its land grant entitlement; and 

WHEREAS, the 1958 Alaska Statehood Act explicitly extinguished the 1915 reservation, leaving the university in the largest state in the union with an unfulfilled promise and, with the exception of Delaware, the smallest federal land entitlement for higher education in the United States, making the University of Alaska a federal land grant college with virtually no land; and 

WHEREAS, if the land grant to the University equaled the average percentage that other universities received as their land grant entitlement from the land within the state boundaries created by the Congress, the University of Alaska would have today a total of 5,300,000 acres; and

WHEREAS, the purpose of federal land grants was to provide a sound financial base for the support of higher educational institutions; and 

WHEREAS, with its limited land base, the University of Alaska balanced development with proper stewardship, creating jobs for the Alaska economy, and established an endowment which supports the university’s missions of  teaching, research, and service to the public; and

WHEREAS, despite the university’s stewardship, this minimal land grant base, combined with declining state funding, provides an insufficient level of support for the university to fulfill its federal land grant mission; and

WHEREAS, an equitable restoration of the original intent of the federal land grant legislation applied to the State of Alaska in 1997 would compel an addition of at least 750,000 acres to the University of Alaska’s federally-granted land base;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Regents of the University of Alaska respectfully requests that the Alaska Congressional Delegation introduce and work for the enactment of federal legislation to establish grants of land to the University of Alaska to fulfill the promises made to the University of Alaska by the federal government; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this resolution be appropriately conveyed to Senator Ted Stevens, Senator Frank Murkowski and Congressman Don Young, with a copy incorporated into the official minutes of the February 14, 1997 meeting of the University of Alaska Board of Regents.
Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Williams, and passed unanimously that:


PASSED AS AMENDED

“The Board of Regents approves the resolution regarding an additional federal land grant, and directs the university administration to convey this resolution to Senator Ted Stevens, Senator Frank Murkowski and Congressman Don Young.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”
*2.
Approval of Sale of UAA Adult Learning Center Facility, Anchorage  (moved from Consent Agenda)

The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee discussed this item and made several amendments to the motion as originally printed.


Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Williams, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED AS AMENDED

“The Board of Regents authorizes the university administration to sell Lots 12, 13 & 14 in Davis Subdivision, including existing improvements, through public offering, and to execute all documents necessary to complete this transaction including a Deed of Trust/Deed of Trust Note.  After the cost of sale, proceeds from the sale or lease are to be for the benefit of UAA’s Adult Learning Center program.  The university administration is directed to present a spending plan of the proceeds of the sale or lease to the Board of Regents for approval, pursuant to Board of Regents’ Policy.  If no acceptable offers are received within a reasonable marketing period, the university administration is authorized to lease the property.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

3.
Annual Budget Process

The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee, under New Business, added this item.  Regent Gagnon requested that it be tabled until the April 1997 regular meeting and be placed at that time on the Committee of the Whole agenda.


Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Fate, and passed unanimously that:

TABLED UNTIL COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING OF APRIL 17, 1997


“The Board of Regents modifies the budget review process as follows:

1.
At the first regular meeting after the end of the regular legislative session, the administration will report to the Board of Regents on the budget appropriated by the legislature for the next fiscal year, and will recommend a plan for allocation of that budget among MAUs.

2.
At the second regular meeting after the end of the regular legislative session, the administration will recommend allocation of the current year budget.  Budget information will be at a level sufficient to allow the Board of Regents to understand the impacts of budget decisions on the operations of the university.

3.
At the second regular meeting after the end of the regular legislative session, the administration will also present a draft operating and capital incremental budget request for the next fiscal year.  This will be a systemwide request, incorporating all MAUs into a single uniform document.

4.
At the third regular meeting after the end of the regular legislative session, the administration will present a second draft incremental budget request that incorporates public comment and the Board of Regents’ comments and concerns expressed at the previous meeting.  The request as approved by the Board of Regents at this meeting will represent the Board of Regents’ budget proposal to the Governor and the Legislature for the next fiscal year.


This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”
4.
Standards for Measuring Outcomes Performance in the Annual Budget Process

The following motion was made under New Business during the Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee meeting.  Regent Gagnon requested that it be deferred until the April 1997 Committee of the Whole meeting.


Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Fate, and passed unanimously that:

TABLED UNTIL COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING OF APRIL 17, 1997


“The Board of Regents directs the vice president for finance and planning to work with the MAUs on standards for measuring outcomes performance and on developing a list of budget request units (BRUs), with the intention that such standards and BRUs then be incorporated into the budget process.  This motion is effective February 14, 1997.” 

5.
Committee Report

In addition to action items, the Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee also discussed amendments to graphics and signage standards; reviewed the facilities policy; heard reports on the Auke Cape Project, the UAA student housing project, the Sitka Campus project and on outstanding capital projects.  


The Finance, Facilities and Land Management Committee also held an executive session to discuss land acquisition, which lasted approximately two hours.

C.
Human Resources Committee


Regent Croft reported that there were no action items on the Human Resources Committee agenda.  Items that were discussed included further reviews of the general and sexual harassment policies, and heard reports on UA officers and senior administrators, retirement incentive program participation, financially interdependent partners program participation, and labor relations activities.


Patty Kastelic, executive director for Statewide Human Resources, reported that upcoming agenda items would include a personal leave report, benefits report, adoption of general and sexual harassment policies, and a report on the status of the job evaluation project.

D.
Committee of the Whole

1.
Adoption of the AY98 Tuition Rates (moved from Consent Agenda)


Reference 12


During the Committee of the Whole meeting of February 13, 1997, Regent Croft moved, seconded by Regent Williams, and passed, that this item not be acted on until the Full Board meeting of February 14.  This request was made in order for more discussion to take place regarding the lower division tuition levels.


President Kelly clarified that there was a typographical error in the main motion as printed in the Consent Agenda:  that the Kodiak College lower tuition rate should read $61.


Regent Fate moved the main motion be adopted.  The motion was seconded by Regent Williams.


Regent Ogg moved, seconded by Regent Henri, to amend the main motion, changing Kodiak College’s lower tuition rate to $57 per credit hour.  The amendment failed with Regents Fate, Henri, Ogg and Williams voting in favor and Regents Croft, Forrer, Gagnon, Hayes and Kelly voting in opposition.


Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Ogg, to amend the main motion to change the lower division rate for all other campuses to $70 per credit hour.  The amendment was unanimously passed.


The amended main motion passed with Regents Croft, Fate, Forrer, Gagnon, Hayes, Kelly and Williams voting in favor and Regents Henri and Ogg voting in opposition.


Regent Gagnon voted to reconsider the amended main motion.  The reconsideration motion passed with Regents Croft, Fate, Gagnon, Hayes, Kelly, Ogg and Williams voting in favor and Regent Henri voting in opposition.


Regent Gagnon moved to amend the amended main motion to change the lower division rate for all other campuses to $71 per credit hour.  The amendment passed with Regents Fate, Gagnon, Hayes, Kelly and Williams voting in favor and Regents Croft, Henri and Ogg voting in opposition.


The amended main motion was then voted on and passed with Regents Croft, Fate, Gagnon, Hayes, Kelly and Williams voting in favor and Regents Henri and Ogg voting in opposition that:

PASSED AS AMENDED

“The Board of Regents approves the following tuition rates for the 1997-1998 academic year, effective for the 1997 summer session:

Lower Division:


PWSCC
$ 60


Kodiak College
61


All Other Campuses
71

Upper Division
79

Graduate
158

Nonresident Surcharge
150

This motion is effective February 14, 1997.”

*2.
Activation of the Planning and Development Committee  (added)
At the request of Regent Croft, this item was added to allow board members to discuss the possibility of reactivating the Planning and Development Committee.  The committee would explore strategic planning and then consult with the full board on recommendations.  The administration was asked to compile the goal statements from Board of Regents’ retreats held over the past six years to facilitate this review.  President Kelly concurred with board members on activation of this committee for this purpose and stated his intent to name Regent Sharon Gagnon as chair.

3.
Committee of the Whole Report

In addition to action items, the Committee of the Whole also heard a presentation on the FY96 financial statements, discussed the possible approval of a technology user fee, and briefly reviewed possible amendments to Board of Regents’ bylaws.

E.
Audit Committee


Regent Croft reported that the Audit Committee reviewed the federal financial assistance reports and the management letter from KPMG Peat Marwick, and heard status reports on bank reconciliations and on the annual internal audit plan.  It was announced that the next Audit Committee meeting would take place at the annual meeting in June 1997.
XI.
Future Agenda Items
The following items were requested to be placed on the matrix as future agenda items:

Regent Williams: scheduling of a Nominating Committee meeting at the April and June board meetings.

Regent Croft: annual performance appraisal review at the June board meeting.

XII.
Chancellors' Status Reports

Marshall Lind, chancellor of the University of Alaska Southeast, thanked the board for approving the bachelor of science degree program in environmental science and for discussing the issues concerning Sheldon Jackson College; and discussed how distance delivery is affecting education as the “virtual university.”

Joan K. Wadlow, chancellor of the University of Alaska Fairbanks, announced the many new training opportunities now available for UAF employees including supervisory training; the establishment of a new UAF web site; that RAHI registration is now offered through the internet; her receipt of thank you letters for Marie Scholle’s work in the community teaching CPR courses and from the Lathrop High School advanced placement teachers for UAF faculty assistance in their programs; and the advancement of cooperation with the state Board of Education because of work done by the Rural Educators Preparation Partnership.

E. Lee Gorsuch, chancellor of the University of Alaska Anchorage, reported on recent awards won at UAA including the debate team’s national award, the Truman Scholarship award and grant for developmental disabilities; the recent accreditation of the UAA School of Music; and the development of a workshop for department chairs to develop the academic calendar.  He reported that the UAA Advisory Board had added former Regents Helmericks and Rasmuson as members; and ended by thanking the Board of Regents for their swift actions enabling him to appoint the new vice chancellor for administrative services and the new provost.

XIII.
UA System Administration Status Reports

Jerome B. Komisar, president of the University of Alaska, reported that the concerns regarding teacher education are being heard at the national level and that the work being done at the University of Alaska is very timely.  He also reported on his visit to the Alaska Congressional Delegation in Washington DC and progress made there on several important issues of concern to the university.

XIV.
Report from Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Representatives
Regent Fate reported that no meetings of the commission had taken place since the last board meeting.  She asked that the university administration track any legislative action regarding the Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education.

XV.
Presidents’ and Board of Regents' Comments

Regent Ogg thanked the university administration for all the work done in preparing for this meeting.

Regent Henri reported on his visit to Massachusetts Institute of Technology and the reactions from professors there in working with university researchers in the area of utilizing the heavy oils, natural gases and gas hydrates that are still in abundance on the north slope of Alaska.

Regent Hayes expressed his concern that the university is not doing enough in the area of public relations.

Regent Croft thanked the administration for the information presented at the retreat and asked that this information be disseminated on a wider basis; congratulated Regent Fate on her outstanding citizen award; reported on his visits to individual legislators; and expressed his concern on the granting of student loans for out-of-Alaska institutions.

Regent Fate thanked the administration for their work; commented that the board needs to have more contact with legislators; and expressed her support for the activation of the Planning and Development Committee.

Regent Gagnon thanked Marshall and Lois Lind for hosting the dinner on Wednesday; and reported that the first meeting of the ad hoc committee on UA Schools of Education would be scheduled before the next regular board meeting.

XVI.
Summary of Board of Regents’ Retreat of February 12, 1997


The university administration presented information to the board regarding Alaska’s postsecondary educational, training, research and public service needs and the cost of responding to those needs.  The discussions centered around three topics:  a summarization of the highlights from previous retreat presentations; an evaluation of the university mission; and a review of organizational structure and systemwide costs.

President Kelly recessed the meeting at 6:45 p.m. on Friday, February 14, 1997.

President Kelly called the meeting back to order at 8:40 a.m. on Saturday, February 15, 1997. 

XVII.
Board of Regents’ Retreat

A.
The Science Coalition


Regent Gagnon presented information regarding The Science Coalition and urged the board to recommend the university joining this prestigious organization.  


Regent Henri moved, seconded by Regent Croft, and passed unanimously that:


PASSED


“The Board of Regents directs the university administration to join the Steering Committee of The Science Coalition.  This motion is effective February 15, 1997.”

B.
Approval of Administrative Structure for the College of Natural Resources, University of Alaska Fairbanks


Joan Wadlow, chancellor of the University of Alaska Fairbanks, announced that recruitment was in progress for the dean of the reorganized College of Natural Resources at UAF.  Concern was expressed by several board members that the heads of the schools within the new college would no longer hold the title of “dean” but would be retitled as “director.”


After a discussion on the justification for the title changes, Regent Williams moved, seconded by Regent Hayes, and passed with Regents Croft, Gagnon, Hayes, Kelly and Williams voting in favor and Regents Fate, Henri, and Ogg voting in opposition that:


PASSED


“The Board of Regents approves the university administration’s recommendation on the administrative structure for the College of Natural Resources at the University of Alaska Fairbanks.  This motion is effective February 15, 1997.”

C.
Executive Session Regarding Collective Bargaining
Regent Fate moved, seconded by Regent Hayes, and passed unanimously that:

PASSED

"The Board of Regents goes into executive session in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters relating to collective bargaining, this topic being a subject the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Komisar, General Counsel Parrish, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately six hours.  Thus, the open session of the board will resume in this room at approximately 4:00 p.m. A.S.T.  This motion is effective February 15, 1997."

It was announced that the Board of Regents just concluded an executive session in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters relating to collective bargaining, this topic being a subject the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Komisar, General Counsel Parrish and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately seven hours.

D.
Creation of Labor Relations Committee

Upon advice of the labor relations consultant, Dr. Caesar Naples, and after considerable discussion, the members of the Board agreed that a new standing committee be created for the purpose of dealing with labor relations issues. The board agreed that this committee would be comprised of the president and immediate past president of the board and the chair of the Human Resources Committee.  It was also agreed that meetings of this committee would be noticed to all board members to allow them to participate if they so wished.  General Counsel Parrish was instructed to include such language to the bylaws for approval by the board at the next meeting.

XVIII.
Adjourn


Regent Kelly adjourned the meeting at 5:05 p.m. on Saturday, February 15, 


1997.

